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WHAT THE MEASURE DOES:
Defines infertility. Requires specified health benefit plans to reimburse the costs of procedures and medications
for treatment of infertility. Specifies that coverage may include in vitro fertilization, embryo transfers, intrauterine
insemination, cryopreservation, and other specified treatments for infertility. Requires coverage without step
therapy when a provider determines that treatment is medically necessary. Applies to policies issued, renewed, or
extended on or after January 1, 2024.

Directs the Oregon Health Authority and the Department of Business and Consumer Services to study access and
barriers to fertility services, including cost, in health insurance markets and the state medical assistance program,
and to report to interim committees of the Legislative Assembly related to health by September 15, 2024.
Declares emergency, effective on passage.

ISSUES DISCUSSED:

EFFECT OF AMENDMENT:
No amendment.

BACKGROUND:
The American Society for Reproductive Medicine (ASRM) estimates that 10-15 percent of couples experience
infertility, defined as the inability to conceive after one year. Clinicians diagnose infertility using lab tests,
specimen analysis, imaging, and diagnostic procedures. Treatment may include in vitro fertilization (IVF),
medications, surgery, and other practices approved by ASRM or the American College of Obstetricians and
Gynecologists.

The Kaiser Family Foundation (KFF) reports that most people pay out-of-pocket for reproductive health care
because it is not typically covered by private insurance plans except in states where coverage is required by law (
link to KFF report on Coverage and Use of Fertility Services in the U.S). In Oregon, for enrollees and family
members in Public Employees Benefits Board (PEBB) plans, qualifying infertility services, including in vitro
fertilization, are covered up to $35,000 with no out-of-pocket expenses (link to PEBB 2022 Plan Year overview).

Senate Bill 491 requires health benefit plans to reimburse the cost of treatments for infertility and directs the
Oregon Health Authority and the Department of Consumer and Business Services to study access and barriers to
accessing treatment for infertility.

https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/issue-brief/coverage-and-use-of-fertility-services-in-the-u-s/
https://www.oregon.gov/oha/PEBB/Documents/OE-2022/MSC-5564-Sneak-Peek-20220210.pdf

